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Introduction 

Until now, American Sign Language (ASL) classrooms in higher education have functioned as traditional 
classrooms, using whole-class instruction (Kingore, 2005). However, ASL is unique in that it is a visual 
language, and therefore a more innovative approach is required to develop students’ receptive skills. One 
progressive educational model is the blended learning approach, which “combines classroom learning with 
online learning, in which students can, in part, control the time, pace, and place of their learning” (Tucker, 
2013). There are many different labels for this new style of learning, such as “mixed learning, hybrid learning, 
[and] blended e-learning” (Sen, 2011). For the purposes of the following literature review, the term “blended 
learning” will be used. 

While there are many blogs and personal accounts regarding the use of the blended learning approach in the 
ASL classroom, there are few formally published studies. However, ample research exists relating to the 
benefits of the blended learning approach. This combined with the research behind successful second language 
learning approaches and the needs of ASL learners supports the application of the blended learning approach to 
the ASL classroom. 

Limitations of the Traditional Approach 

For years, the majority of schools in the United States have followed the traditional approach to learning, which 
as Kohn (2000, p. 2) so aptly described it is “as unproductive as it is appealing”. This approach involves a 
monotonous routine of lectures, worksheets, and textbooks that promote rote memorization rather than engaged 
learning (Kohn, 2000, p. 6). Furthermore, Khodabandelou, Jalil, Ali, & Daud (2015) argued that too much 
emphasis is placed on achieving high grades, which does not encourage successful student learning outcomes. 
The grades received in class do not always accurately measure students’ knowledge (Khodabandelou, Jalil, Ali, 
& Daud, 2015). Instead, alternative methods are needed to provide accurate measurement of their knowledge 
after learning (Khodabandelou, Jalil, Ali, & Daud, 2015). 

The flaws of the traditional approach are also evident in the ASL classroom. Fenicle, Cripps, Copper, & Sever 
(2015) stated that most ASL classes at the college level use the Signing Naturally curriculum. Although this 
curriculum “provides substantial signed vocabulary, phrases, sentences, and personal anecdotes from deaf 
individuals,” classrooms who strictly adhere to this traditional model have weaknesses such as a lack of time 
spent on developing conversational skills and fewer “opportunities to learn and refine signing skills via 
meaningful real-time feedback from the instructor in the classroom” (Fenicle, Cripps, Copper, & Sever, 2015). 
The traditional approach has been prevalent for decades, however, its limitations highlight the need to redesign 
the learning techniques used in the classroom. 

Visual Nature of ASL 

As a visual language, ASL presents unique challenges for second language learners. Students who have grown 
up relying on auditory linguistic input must go through the time-consuming process of learning to perceive 



information visually. Fenicle, Cripps, Copper, & Sever (2015) noted that learning ASL “requires a modality 
shift from spoken to signed, which requires a new type of learning for hearing students, using visual and motor 
skills in order to learn the language”. Although ASL contains the same grammatical elements as those in spoken 
languages, the grammatical structure of ASL is drastically different (Thompson, Emmorey, & Kluender, 2009; 
Agris, Zieren, & Canzler, 2007). For example, one of the parameters of ASL that is not found in spoken 
languages is non-manual markers, which include “head and body posture, facial expression, [eye] gaze and 
mouth movements” (Agris, Zieren, & Canzler, 2007). In contrast, messages can still be conveyed accurately in 
spoken languages without the use of visual expressions. One element that can be particularly challenging for 
second language learners to acquire is eye gaze (Thompson, Emmorey, & Kluender, 2009). Establishing 
accurate spatial locations and corresponding eye gaze requires the unique skill of visualization that can take 
time for students to develop (Thompson, Emmorey, & Kluender, 2009). Taking this into consideration, ASL 
teachers should utilize an innovative approach to help students overcome the challenging demands of learning a 
visual language. 

Blended Learning Approach 

            With the blended learning approach, students take the knowledge they acquire in class and apply it to 
real life situations. One way to accomplish this is by having the students work in groups, enabling them to share 
ideas with each other rather than passively learning from a lecture (Lattuca, 2006). Furthermore, Lattuca (2006) 
asserted that “teachers must ascertain students’ depth of knowledge [by] design[ing] effective learning 
experiences”. Specifically when learning a second language, students need time outside the classroom to use 
their recently learned skills rather than passively intake the information with little to no practice (Lattuca, 2006). 

Additionally, by increasing the use of technology in the classroom for the purpose of enhancing the learning 
experience, students’ creative thinking is cultivated (Al-Zahrani, 2015). One way to incorporate technology is 
by integrating the use of videos and other techniques that support visualization (Al-Zahrani, 2015). According 
to Al-Zahrani (2015), students in classrooms that have adopted this method of instruction have proven to be 
more successful by demonstrating higher scores on examinations than students in classrooms using a traditional 
approach (Al-Zahrani, 2015). 

Blended Learning in the ASL Classroom 

By applying the blended learning approach to the ASL classroom, teachers can provide creative opportunities to 
facilitate students’ development of their ASL fluency and receptive skills. In “The Field of Culture: The 
Standards as a Model for Teaching Culture,” Arens (2010) asserted that culture is an essential element in 
learning a second language. Years after completing their required language courses, some students may forget 
the grammar and vocabulary that they learned but not the basic culture (Arens. 2010). With the blended learning 
approach, teachers can more effectively integrate culture into the classroom. 

One way to incorporate more culture into the ASL classroom is through narratives. Byrnes (2010) suggested 
that classrooms that utilize narratives can effectively “enable learners to develop… intercultural identities…” 
without having to travel to a foreign country. Snodden (2010) explored what this technique would look like in 
an ASL classroom by studying the effects of ASL storytellers on students’ linguistic and cultural identities. The 
study took place over a three-week period, during which time Deaf adults visited ASL classrooms and 
interacted with students (Snodden, 2010). Technology was integrated in the classroom through the use of video 
recordings of the ASL storytelling by Deaf adults and students, which were then reviewed and discussed in 
class (Snodden, 2010). Snodden (2010) found that “the classroom visits with Deaf adult storytellers and the 
subsequent review of these visits on video served to engage the students’ interest and involvement”. 

Fenicle, Cripps, Copper, & Sever (2015) also suggested ways in which the blended learning approach can be 
applied to the ASL classroom to enhance “…students’ experience in learning and using the language in a 
conversational setting”. One way to achieve this is by supplementing the Signing Naturally curriculum with 



online resources that allow students to view class lectures outside of class at a time that works for their schedule 
(Fenicle, Cripps, Copper, & Sever, 2015). In addition, Fenicle, Cripps, Copper, & Sever (2015) noted that 
students are sometimes overwhelmed by the length of the Signing Naturally homework videos in the Level 3 
textbook. Instead, Fenicle, Cripps, Copper, & Sever (2015) recommended shortening the videos and dividing 
them into segments. By supplementing and editing the Signing Naturally curriculum, students will be exposed 
to a variety of signing styles and have more time for in class discussion and feedback (Fenicle, Cripps, Copper, 
& Sever, 2015). 

Conclusion 

As we enter a new age of learning, the blended learning approach will allow teachers to transform their learning 
environments. However, the strategies of this approach should only be implemented after a careful and 
thorough analysis of existing resources (Fenicle, Cripps, Copper, & Sever, 2015). Teachers should research 
techniques for the blended learning approach and modify them in innovative ways to fit the needs of their own 
classrooms. The components of the blended learning approach complement the demands of learning ASL as a 
second language to foster the development of students’ receptive skills. By adjusting the format of the ASL 
classroom to allow for more student involvement and by supplementing the Signing Naturally curriculum, 
teachers can create a more effective learning environment. 
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